




FSAE race car fueled by 
ingenuity

The semester begins with the proverbial 
clean sheet of paper. Before midterms, the 

computerized prototype of how the suspension, 
chassis, drivetrain and engine will come together 

is fully developed. By semester’s end, when most 
students are traditionally taking exams and turning 

in papers, students in Prof. Steven Timmins’ FSAE senior design class 
are sliding behind the wheel of a fully assembled car geared up for 
intense international competition.

Many Blue Hen Mechanical Engineering alumni since 1996 will 
fondly recall Formula Society of Automotive Engineers days, from 
the FSAE club, in which students take to the roads (or parking lots) 
to practice and compete, to the more recent FSAE senior level 
elective course where about 15 percent of ME students actually 
design and build the car for that year’s competition.

For the course, Timmins (BSAC ’84, BSBA-Finance ’84, BME ’88, PhD 
ME ‘97) assigns students to one of four groups responsible for the 
engine, powertrain and axel; suspension; ergonomics; or the chassis. 
Instead of all 16 students working on the same assignment, groups 
must learn to successfully interact with one another in order to turn 
their respective parts of the project into a fully functional car.

Chasing a moving ball

“It’s like chasing a moving ball all semester,” Timmins acknowledged. 
“One group makes a change and that inevitably affects the other 
three groups.” He estimates that each student devotes up to 40 
hours per week working on the car. Alternate weekends find 
students and club members honing their driving skills.

Each group is mentored throughout the semester by a volunteer 
motorsport industry expert. Three of the mentors are Timmins’ 
former students, including James H. Gil, BME ‘98, and Frank 
Sneeringer BME ‘09, both of ILC Dover; and Michael Bauman, BME 
’08 of H & H HandyTube. 

Bauman, who mentors the chassis group, sees FSAE as a great outlet 
for alumni to support UD students and pass on years of experience 
and knowledge. “Students work closely with their alum sponsors to 
develop and improve the process of creating a complete FSAE car,” 
he explained. “Team building skills and project planning techniques 
are passed down and become an invaluable asset to students 
entering the career force.”

From classroom to competition

The entire car is rendered by computer before the first bolt 
is tightened. When complete, the finished project heads for 
international competition in June, this year in Lincoln, Nebraska, 
where Timmins and the students hope to build upon their successful 
completion of all events for the first time at last year’s 2011 
competition. The 2011 UD team placed 33rd in Fontana, California; 
their goal this year is to finish in the top 20.

Timmins believes they have a good shot. “This year’s car is more 
thoroughly tested than any previous year,” he noted, adding that 
this year’s students have a slight advantage over previous groups. 
While putting together the 2012 car, the students can practice their 
driving skills with last year’s model.

Fewer than half of the 85 – 100 teams who show up for competition 
actually finish, notes Timmins. Teams must not only maneuver 
their cars through rigorous dynamic events, such as braking and 
acceleration, skid pad, autocross and endurance, they must also 
excel at static competitions, such as the technical inspection for 
safety and race rule compliance, as well as deliver compelling 
presentations on budget, design and marketing.

Homegrown budget holds its own against 
industry-backed teams

The Blue Hen team’s budget for the raw materials to build the entire 
car is about $10,000. Put that up against the $600,000 to $1.5 million 
budgets of industry-sponsored competing schools that consistently 
finish in the competition’s top five, and UD’s final product and 
finishing capacity is all the more impressive. Students and club 
members contribute toward travel expenses for competition by 
tuning about 800 lawnmowers at a marathon spring tune-up 
event each spring. Timmins also acknowledges support from both 
mechanical engineering and the Dean’s Office, which makes FSAE 
an engineering-wide enterprise.

To help with budget, Timmins plans to create an evolutionary 
process as opposed to starting from scratch every year. The 
suspension and chassis must be new each year, but the engine, 
wheels and tires from previous years can be passed along to future 
models or used as spare parts.

Article by Martha Lodge

FSAE builds confidence, 
experience and an edge

Start your  
    engines…
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Graduate student wins first-place 
SAMPE award 

James Sargianis, a master’s student in mechanical engineering, 

took home a first-place award for his presentation at the 

SAMPE Baltimore-Washington Research Symposium on Feb. 8, 

2012. In addition to a $500 cash award, Sargianis qualifies as a 

finalist for the student competition at the 2012 SAMPE National 

Conference in Baltimore, Md., in May. His expenses to the 

conference will also be covered by SAMPE.

Advised by Prof. Jonghwan Suhr, Sargianis is conducting research on 
natural material based sandwich composites with enhanced vibrational 
and acoustic performance.

“Composite sandwich structures offer superior mechanical properties 
at a low weight and are therefore quite popular in applications such as 
aircraft cabins and wind turbine blades,” Sargianis said. “However, these 
same properties translate into efficient noise radiation and thus poor 
acoustic performance. One idea for improving acoustic properties was to 
use sandwich composites based on natural materials.”

“The advantage to using natural materials, as opposed to synthetic 
materials such as carbon or glass fibers,” he added, “is that we can 
essentially ‘grow’ our own materials. By growing our own materials, the 
carbon emissions resulting from synthetic material production would 
be reduced, along with other environmentally friendly benefits such as 
being recyclable and biodegradable.”

The researchers have observed that with the use of these natural 
materials—which contain constituents such as cotton or bamboo fiber-
based face sheets, or balsa and pine wood cores—acoustic performance 
can be substantially increased with only slight sacrifices in mechanical 
performance and weight.

In addition, they have found that coupling a natural fiber based face 
sheet with a synthetic foam core provides a 233 percent improvement 
in acoustic performance, with minimal sacrifices in mechanical 
performance.

Article by Diane Kukich

James Sargianis (left), master’s student working with Prof. Jonghwan Suhr.

Mechanical Engineering | 2012



4948 University of Delaware

				  
	 Grad student spotlight

Outstanding undergrad returns  
for doctoral degree

Recent alumnus Zach Melrose 

completed his undergraduate 

degree at UD in 2011 having 

spent four years taking classes and 

conducting research in Spencer 

Laboratory and across campus. He 

distinguished himself among his 

peers winning awards such as the 

Society for the Advancement of 

Material and Process Engineering’s 

(SAMPE) International Student Symposium and Exhibition. 

After graduating in February 2011, he worked full-time at the 
Aberdeen Proving Ground Army Research Laboratory in Aberdeen, 
Maryland synthesizing vascular systems for self-healing and 
thermal management applications in composites. He quickly 
realized, however, that in order to take full advantage of the 
opportunities UD has to offer, he had to leave his position at 
Aberdeen and fully immerse himself in the university’s graduate 
student experience.

Today, Melrose is pursuing his doctoral degree in mechanical 
engineering. Still in the early stages of development, Melrose’s 
graduate-level research focuses on investigating practical, low-cost 
alternatives to traditional damage sensor monitors for composite 
materials. This involves using many sensors to monitor more 
problematic areas, as opposed to a single, large-scaled sensor for 
the entire composite.

 “By adding damage sensing functionality to specific parts of 
the composite, only areas that are more prone to failure can be 
monitored,” noted Melrose.

The work is challenging but also exciting, Melrose said, adding that 
he is grateful for the close relationships he has developed at UD, 
especially with his advisor, Erik T. Thostenson, assistant professor 
in mechanical engineering, and Amanda Wu, a postdoctoral 
researcher. Melrose credits his mentors with providing support and 
advice in undergraduate work as well as experimental techniques 
and lab procedures that directly benefit his research.

 “Working with Dr. Thostenson and Dr. Wu showed me that the 
essence of a university isn’t in the buildings or lecture halls, it is 
the people who work there. The ME department, in conjunction 
with the Center for Composite Materials, truly has a wealth of great 
professors who helped me realize that UD was the ideal place for 
me to continue my academic career and advance my research in 
the department’s unique interdisciplinary program,” he said.

Melrose is also the founding chair and current president of the 
Mechanical Engineering Graduate Association (MEGA). This 
graduate student organization enables mechanical engineering 
graduate students to meet and share life experiences both in and 
outside of research. MEGA is also a platform to address graduate 
student concerns and grievances at the department level, and at 
the university level via Graduate Student Senate representation.

 “Helping the department and graduate student body through 
this organization is a way for me to give back and strengthen the 
program I’ve been a part of now for almost five years,” Melrose 
remarked. “Whether a new student is just getting started, or a 
senior graduate student is stuck on a specific problem, we hope 
that MEGA will enable us to help one another.”

Article by Zac Anderson

Mechanical engineering 
doctoral candidate receives Air 
Products Fellowship

John Gangloff, a third-year doctoral 
candidate at UD, holds the Air Products 
Graduate Fellowship for the 2011-2012 
academic year. Gangloff is advised by 
Suresh Advani, George W. Laird Professor 
and associate director of UD’s Center for 
Composite Materials (CCM).

Gangloff’s research addresses processing of advanced composites. 
In particular, his work focuses on developing new control strategies 
to manipulate resin flow pressure, flow rate, and other variables to 
eliminate voids in liquid composite molding processes.

“If air is trapped within the composite and left to cure, the part will 
exhibit areas of porosity that can lead to stress concentrations under 
load and even premature failure,” Gangloff said. 

His work involves both the development of numerical tools to 
understand micro-length-scale physics as well as lab experiments to 
verify those tools.

“I have found John to be a very creative and highly motivated student 
who enjoys doing research and spreads his enthusiasm about it to 
other students,” said Advani. “He is always bubbling with new ideas 
to explore and develop process models to explain the behavior 
of bubbles and volatiles in resins so that one day we can make 
composite materials void-free at an affordable cost.

“He is an ideal candidate for the Air Products Fellowship, as in my 
mind he is a perfect graduate student who not only loves what he 
does but is able to excite young minds to follow in his footsteps and 
motivate others around him to work on interesting and important 
problems.”

Gangloff plans to work in the composites industry after he completes 
his Ph.D. “I can see myself in five years working for a large company 
in order to learn how the organization, operation, and management 
work within that context,” he said. “I think it’s important to understand 

not only a technology but everything else including management 
and marketing that makes it possible for technology to be 
successfully embraced and implemented in the real world.”

Although still a student, Gangloff is no stranger to the ways of 
industry. Earlier this year, he and fellow doctoral candidate Cedric 
Jacob won a $10,000 cash prize in the Owens Corning Composite 
App Challenge, a global competition to find new applications for 
composite materials. They were recognized for their concept to 
develop an integrated structural composite fuel cell.

Gangloff credits CCM’s environment with fostering his creativity and 
entrepreneurial spirit. “Through my work here, I’ve gained some 
valuable insights into the composites market and what it takes to 
be successful,” he said. “I’m looking forward to my internship with Air 
Products so that I can ask more questions and learn more about what 
it takes to bring new ideas to market.”

An active student leader in UD’s chapter of the Society for 
Advanced Materials and Process Engineering (SAMPE), Gangloff has 
contributed to K-12 education through summer engineering camps 
and spearheaded the involvement of UD students in engineering 
competitions and industrial tours. 

Article by Diane Kukich

About the Air Products Fellowship

The fellowship is supported through an annual gift to the 
University by the Air Products Foundation. The award includes 
an $18,000 stipend and an internship opportunity with the 
company. 

Initiated in 2008, it is open to doctoral students in mechanical 
and chemical engineering. Gangloff is the first mechanical 
engineering to be selected. Previous winners include Elizabeth 
D’Addio (2008-09), Maeva Tureau (2009-10), and Thomas Kelly 
(2010-11), all in chemical engineering.

 S t u d e n t s
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What is the greatest challenge faced 
by engineers?

Achieving successful interface between 
disciplines is crucial to avoiding costly 
corrections in any project. Mechanical 
engineers need to understand the 
budgetary needs pushed by the 
economists; electrical engineers must 
be able to communicate with chemical 
engineers (and vice versa). Engineers 
should take the time to talk with the 
operators, laborers and mechanics 
who make the plant run, and so on. I 
found that we had much better start 
ups when we were conversant in each 
other’s discipline and could understand, 
cooperate and help each other.

How can the University best prepare 
tomorrow’s engineers?

First, we need to inspire engineers to 
ask questions. As we approach projects, 
we should question assumptions and 
ask ourselves, “Why are we doing it this 
way instead of finding a better way?” By 
asking a question, you will either find 
a better answer, or, at the very least, 
reinforce the value of what you know.

It’s also important for engineers to take 
non-core classes (including subjects 
such as business, economics, marketing, 
etc…) that will prepare them to interface 
with other disciplines. We need to 

understand the language of other 
specialties, to recognize the value that 
those disciplines bring to the project and 
to find a connection point with those 
with whom we interface  
in our work.

I was a mechanic in a chemical plant for 
three years before graduation where 
I saw every phase of the operation, so 
I also think it’s important for students 
to get their hands dirty with real-world 
experiences.

You’ve made a generous leadership 
gift to fund a group study 
breakout room in the University’s 
new Interdisciplinary Science & 
Engineering Laboratory (ISE-Lab). 
What inspired your gift?

My wife and I had been considering a 
gift to the ISE-Lab prior to her death last 
summer because we liked the approach 
to interdisciplinary learning. Our children 
and grandchildren came up with the 
name “Wondie’s World” for the room 
I eventually gifted in her honor (the 
grandchildren call her “Wondie,” short 
for “Wonderful Grandmother”). I hope 
that as students spend time in “Wondie’s 
World,” they will be inspired to question 
the assumptions we routinely make 
about the world around us,  
which, in turn, will prepare them to  
be better engineers.

What are your words of 
encouragement for fellow alumni 
considering reconnecting with the 
University?

Do it! It is a wonderful vehicle by which 
you can compare your life’s experiences 
with others, and it allows you to make an 
impact on the lives of future generations. 
It’s also fun to return to campus and 
see what has changed. I find that very 
encouraging.

What career or life advice would 
you send out with each Engineering 
graduate as he or she leaves UD to 
enter the workforce?

Use your engineering degree as a 
stepping-stone to question your 
surroundings. Make the world a better 
place for the less fortunate; life without 
contribution seems very shallow. Don’t 
take yourself too seriously. And, enjoy 
the life you have – it’s shorter than  
you think.?

Q & A with alumnus, donor Charles H. Collier III

Retired engineering fellow Charles H. Collier III, BME ’65, who traveled the world 

designing, building and starting up chemical plants for DuPont, is a proponent of 

interdisciplinary problem-based learning, and the power of a question. He reveals the 

motivation behind his most recent gift to the College of Engineering and the inspiration 

he hopes students will receive while studying in “Wondie’s World.”

 
GIFT

Interdisciplinary Science  
& Engineering Lab

Projected completion: spring 2013

www.udel.edu/iselab

ISE-Lab construction on target for  
spring 2013 opening

A walk down Academy Street toward Lovett Avenue 
during Alumni Weekend will lead you to an important 
new site for engineering students. Exterior work on the 
new Interdisciplinary Science and Engineering Laboratory 
(ISE-Lab) is well underway, with completion of the 
194,000-square-foot facility on target for spring 2013.

The first new laboratory building on UD’s campus in nearly 
20 years, the ISE-Lab includes classrooms and teaching 
laboratories, core research facilities for teams of researchers, 
and space for the University of Delaware Energy Institute,  
the Center for Energy and Environmental Policy, the 
Delaware Environmental Institute and the Catalysis Center 
for Energy Innovation.
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Hello Mechanical Engineering 
Alumni and Friends! 

It is my pleasure to 

announce a few major 

contributions to the  

College of Engineering.

•	 Kipp and Thomas L. Gutshall (’60) have funded the first 
endowed* Assistant/Associate Professor Chair at UD to 
be housed in the chemical engineering department. Their 
gift of one million dollars will be assigned this spring to an 
outstanding young professor in recognition of the faculty 
member’s achievement and academic promise. 

•	 Robert W. Gore (’59) made a gift of one million dollars to 
endow two new Graduate Fellowships within the college. The 
dean will use these to help attract new students to our doctoral 
programs. One fellowship is likely to be used for the new 
biomedical engineering program.

•	 Beverly J. C. and David L. Mills (emeritus faculty) created an 
Endowed Chair with preference for a female faculty member 
in the Electrical and Computer Engineering or Computer and 
Information Sciences departments. Their gift will support top 
teaching talent at the Assistant/Associate Professor level. The 
Mills Chair will be awarded in the near future.

As the largest enrolled engineering department this year, 
mechanical engineering could also benefit from new Endowed 
Professorial Chairs, Graduate Fellowships and Scholarships. 
Please note that these major gifts come about through lengthy 
conversations with donors in which preferences and individual 
circumstances are thoroughly discussed. For example, the Mills’ 
gift was accomplished through a “Living Endowment” with a 
combination of outright and estate giving.

Meaningful gifts come in all shapes and sizes. Don’t ever dismiss 
the value of your gift, or the University’s appreciation of your 
support. Your financial support, at every level, impacts our success in 
securing foundation and corporate gifts, and adding your name to 
the donor list motivates classmates and friends to give.

Armand Battisti 
Director of Development

*Endow means to provide a gift that will be invested and produce 

interest income to fund the activity in perpetuity.

http://www.udel.edu/iselab/index.html
http://www.energy.udel.edu/
http://www.ceep.udel.edu/ceep.html
http://denin.udel.edu/
http://www.efrc.udel.edu/
http://www.efrc.udel.edu/
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Engineering majors 
dominated UD basketball 
in early 1960s

What stands well over 6 feet tall, can rebound 

and score with the best players in the nation 

and intimately understands the concepts of 

mechanical systems?

Surprisingly, the answer is almost any University of 
Delaware player on the 1961-62 basketball team, which 

posted an outstanding record of 18-5. In fact, nine of the 
12 players that year were engineering majors; five majored in 
mechanical engineering.

 “Many of the team members were ‘walk-ons’ without benefit of 
scholarships or financial aid packages,” said Bill Wagamon, the team’s 
co-captain and one of several members who celebrated the team’s 
50th anniversary during a halftime ceremony as part of Alumni 
Hoops Hysteria at the Bob Carpenter Center on Jan. 14.

Nate Cloud, Dave Sysko and Pete Cloud led the team 
in scoring and rebounding. Nate Cloud and Sysko were 
inducted into the Delaware Sports and Museum Hall 
of Fame, as well as the UD Sports Hall of Fame and the 
Colonial Athletic Association Legends.

Cloud, UD’s first All-American basketball player, would 
be drafted by the NBA’s New York Knicks following 
graduation.

John Barry, the team’s storyteller and co-captain, recalled 
a game during which UD’s   “academic lineup” outshone 
their opponent, the University of Michigan. “[The 
Wolverines] had two poli sci majors and one economics 
major on their starting five and they were busting their 
buttons,” Barry remembered.

 “Basketball is a game that requires both intellect and 
skill. We used our academic and athletic talents to give 
us an edge,” added Sysko.

Following college, several of the team members received Reserve 
officer commissions in the U.S. Army, serving at least two years 
on active duty. All of the players went on to successful careers in 
business, engineering, medicine and law.

One of the ways the team has stayed connected at UD is by creating a 
scholarship fund for engineering student-athletes. 

Funded primarily by the 1961, 1962 and 1963 men’s basketball teams, 
the Coach Irv Wisniewski Sports/Engineering Scholarship honors 
their former coach, Irv (Whiz) Wisniewski. The current recipient of the 
endowed scholarship is Mollie Smith, an energy and environmental 
policy major and member of the Blue Hens women’s lacrosse team. 

 “It’s very rewarding to help current student athletes in the name of 
our basketball coach, whom we have grown to respect even more as 
we reflect on what an inspiration and life role model he has been to 
us,” said Cloud.

Article by Janie Sikes

Pictured are (from left to right) John Barry, Bill Wagamon, Rod Steel,  
Nate Cloud, Pete Cloud, Dave Sysko.   Photo courtesty of Mark Campbell
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1973 ME alumnus 
David R. Helwig 
named to Alumni  
Wall of Fame

Alumnus and 

long-time donor 

and advisor to 

the College of 

Engineering David 

R. Helwig will 

be inducted into 

the University of 

Delaware Alumni Association’s (UDAA) 

Wall of Fame June 2, during 2012 

Alumni Weekend festivities.

A senior executive with nearly four decades 
of leadership experience in energy-related 
companies, Helwig is an industry expert on 
resource development, power generation, 
energy delivery, alternative energy and 
energy efficiency. More recent efforts are 
devoted to the creation and development 
of corporate enterprises with private equity 
backing. Helwig keeps a full schedule as 
president of Helwig Consulting Services, 
LLC; as chairman of Infrastructure & Energy 
Alternatives, one of the largest wind farm 
engineering and construction firms in North 
America, and as executive chairman of GTL 
Energy, an Australian company developing 
and commercializing proprietary technology 
for the upgrading of low rank coals.

UD helps prepare Helwig for career as 
energy industry expert

Helwig earned his bachelor’s degree in 
mechanical engineering from UD in 1973, 
his master’s from University of Pennsylvania 
in 1977, and completed Duke University’s 

Advanced Management Program in 1987. 
This registered professional engineer retired 
from Excelon in 2003 and led InfraSource 
Services, Inc. (IFS) through major growth 
and NYSE listing. Upon its sale to Quanta 
Services (PWR) in 2007, IFS was the second-
largest utility infrastructure engineering and 
construction company in North America. 
Prior to joining IFS, Helwig was general 
manager of the General Electric Nuclear 
Energy Global Services Business and spent 
almost 30 years in executive leadership 
positions with ComEd and PECO Energy 
(subsequently merged to become Excelon), 
including serving as senior vice president 
of Energy Delivery, senior vice president 
of Nuclear Engineering and Services, vice 
president of the Limerick Nuclear Generating 
Station and vice president of Power Delivery.

While responsible for the Limerick 
Generating Station, he conceived of and led 
the development and adoption of numerous 
major innovative practices that subsequently 
became the standard throughout the 
commercial nuclear power industry.

In August 1999, in the wake of the blackout 
of downtown Chicago, Helwig was named 
executive vice president of ComEd, 
responsible for organizational improvements 
in all areas of electric transmission and 
distribution to 3.4 million customers 
throughout northern Illinois.

An inspiration for students

Anette M. Karlsson, department chair, who 
nominated Helwig for the Wall of Fame, 
noted, “From the time he graduated from 
our program, David Helwig has been very 
successful in all his endeavors. He has stayed 
connected and involved with the University 
of Delaware, College of Engineering, and 
the Department of Mechanical Engineering. 
His great success in business and his 
engagement in UD is an inspiration for our 
students.”

Helwig has been a member of the 
Engineering College Advisory Council since 
1993. His placement on the Wall of Fame is 
not his first recognition by the University for 
his accomplishment, leadership and support. 
In 1993, he was awarded the Presidential 
Citation for Outstanding Achievement, which 
honors UD graduates who have exhibited 
great promise in their professional and public 
service activities. In 1995, the Engineering 
Alumni Association added Helwig to its list of 
outstanding alumni. And in 2000, the College 
of Engineering bestowed its Outstanding 
Alumni Award on Helwig.

Helwig support is crucial to PhD student 
recruitment

David and his wife Connie (Constance LaRoe, 
UD Alfred Lerner College of Business & 
Economics class of ’73) have a long history 
of philanthropic support to the College of 
Engineering, including leadership support 
of two endowed Professors. Currently, they 
provide full funding for two outstanding PhD 
student fellows in mechanical engineering. 
The couple make their home in the Florida 
Keys and in Avalon, New Jersey.

“The funding David and Connie provide for 
graduate students in the department has 
been crucial in helping us recruit excellent 
PhD students to our program,” Karlsson 
acknowledged.

The UDAA established the Alumni Wall 
of Fame in 1984 to recognize notable 
outstanding professional and public service 
achievements by UD graduates. The entire 
list of University Wall of Fame members 
can be found at www.udconnection.com/
Awards/Alumni-Awards/Wall-of-Fame.

 Wall of Fame
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Names highlighted in blue represent gifts made 

specifically to Mechanical Engineering.

Mr. Joseph Adelmann	 2011
Dr. Suresh G. Advani	
Mr. Paul J. Anderson	 1974
Mr. Enrique E. Antezana	 1971
Mr. James H. Art	 1972
Ms. Asmita A. Atre	 2008
Mr. Kevin M. Ayotte	 2011
Mr. and Mrs. David T. Bach	 1977
Mr. Terrence M. Baker	 1982
Dr. Sai K. Banala	 2008
Dr. Kenneth A. Bannister	 1969
Mr. and Mrs. James A. Barger	 1969
Mr. and Mrs. Vincent G. Basilio	 1993
Mr. George S. Batchis	 1961
Mr. Mark S. Baunchalk	 1979
Mr. and Mrs. Gary J. Becht	 1985
Mr. and Mrs. Victor P. Beiriger, Jr.	 1951
Mrs. Ellen Fletcher Benedict	 1975
Mr. Gustaf O. Bengtson	 1949
Mr. Stephen D. Benson	 1967
Mrs. Darlene K. Bergener	 1996
Mr. Steven F. Berrodin	 2009

Dr. and Mrs. Eric P. Beyeler	 1985
Mr. Geoffrey A. Bidlack	 1977
Mr. and Mrs. Gerard B. Bijwaard	 1963
Dr. Robert C. Bill	 1966
Mr. Benjamin I. Binder-Macleod	 2008
Mr. Burton D. Bishop	 1961
Mr. Daniel K. Blake	 1994
Mr. Michael A. Blanchfield	 1983
Mr. and Mrs. Robert W. Bloom	 1973
Mr. and Mrs. Russ Bonadonna, Jr.	 1967
Mr. and Mrs. David E. Botzler	 1982
Mr. and Mrs. Alex T. Bourdon	 1980
Mr. and Mrs. G. Ronald Bower	 1962
Mr. Joseph E. Brennan	 1986
Mr. Donald J. Bridge	 1986
Mr. and Mrs. Thomas E. Bryant	 1971
Mrs. Nancy M. Bull	 1981
Mr. Watson S. Bullock	 1967
Mr. John S. Burns III	 1974
Mr. Shane A. Campbell	 2002
Mr. and Mrs. W. Murray Campbell	 1950
Dr. and Mrs. Eugene T. Camponeschi, Jr.	 1990
Dr. and Mrs. Qing Cao	 2004
Dr. E. Fenton Carey, Jr.	 1967
Mr. Christopher J. Carlantonio	 1971
Mr. Dean R. Cave	 1983

Continued  
on Next  

Page

Thank you alumni donors!
We wish to thank the many ME friends and alumni who have made generous contributions over the 

past year. Your gifts are used for many worthwhile purposes, including support of our research and 

educational programs. To make a donation, please visit UD Connection (www.udconnection.com) and 

click Donate Today. If you wish to designate your gift to ME, select other from the list provided, then 

specify Mechanical Engineering.

Mr. and Mrs. John C. Chaney, Jr.	 1980
Mr. Matthew R. Charnik	 2002
Mr. and Mrs. Richard A. Chilcutt	 1956
Dr. and Mrs. Tsu-Wei Chou	
Mr. Aubrey S. Clemons	 1967
Mr. and Mrs. W. Richard Clendaniel	 1953
Mr. and Mrs. Nathan Cloud IV	 1964
Mr. and Mrs. Peter J. Cloud	 1965
Mr. David Cockey	 1976
Mr. Charles H. Collier III	 1965
Mr. Richard P. Connell	 1954
Mr. and Mrs. Joseph F. Cook	 1972
Mr. David S. Cordrey	 1985
Mr. Ian A. Cosden	 2003
Mr. and Mrs. Paul N. Costello	 1966
Mr. and Mrs. Edward J. Coyle	 1979
Mr. Thomas M. Craig	 2009
Mrs. Leslie A. Crane	 1997
Mr. and Mrs. Thomas E. Craven	 1970
Mr. George C. Crews	 1963
Mr. Donald L. Crouch	 1958
Mr. and Mrs. Edward Darlington, Jr.	 1966
Dr. Christian F. Davis	
Mr. Jonathan R. Day	 1995
Mr. and Mrs. Mark A. DegliObizzi, Sr.	 1981
Dr. Heather L. DeHeer	 1990
Mr. Ed J. DeLussey	 1997
Mr. and Mrs. Daniel H. Derick	 1984
Mr. and Mrs. John B. Derr	 1965
Dr. and Mrs. James DeSpirito	 1993
Mr. Douglas J. DeVoto	 2008
Mr. John T. Diamanty	 1985
Mr. John R. Dick, Jr.	 1948
Mrs. Dorothy E. Dick	
Mr. and Mrs. James S. Dick	 1959
Mr. David S. Diefenderfer	 1986
Mr. Arthur R. DiNicola	 1972
Mr. Anthony R. DiStasio	 2002
Mr. Charles G. Dixon	 1975
Lieutenant Colonel Mark J. Donald	 1971

Mr. Jeffrey W. Doody	 2002
Mr. and Mrs. R. Dennis Dove	 1963
Mr. and Mrs. Jeffrey S. Downes	 1982
Mr. Michael K. Duch	 1992
Mr. Kenneth L. Eaby	 1973
Mr. and Mrs. Chandler S. Eason, Jr.	 1959
Mr. John R. Eisenbrey III	 2005
Mr. Jaymes K. Ellers	 2008
Mr. and Mrs. Herbert E. Elliott III	 1964
Mr. Ian H. Enterline	 2008
Mr. John J. Erhart	 1979
Mr. and Mrs. Nelson S. Everhart III	 1968
Mr. Andrew L. Fassler	 2011
Mr. and Mrs. James B. Faunce	 1979
Mr. and Mrs. Robert C. Ferguson, Jr.	 1956
Mr. Peter N. Ferrick	 1968
Mr. Robert F. Fischer	 1969
Mr. Richard E. Fisher	 1953
Mr. and Mrs. Daniel J. Fitzpatrick 	 2004
Mr. and Mrs. John M. Fletcher III	 1989
Ms. Laura L. Fontana	 1984
Ms. Jacqueline R. Fose	 2009
Dr. Henry O. Foster	 1965
Mr. Jeffrey W. Foulk	 1982
Mr. and Mrs. James B. Foulk	 1959
Mr. and Mrs. Gregory R. Frantz	 1999
Mr. and Mrs. Robert H. Freedman	 1972
Mr. Thomas J. Frey	 1984
Mr. Stephen F. Fromyer, Jr.	 1978
Mr. Christopher S. Gale	 2009
Major B. Sean Gallagher	 1999
Mr. and Mrs. Raymond G. Gardner, Jr.	
Mr. and Mrs. Jeremy M. Garey	 1999

July 1, 2010–June 30, 2011



Ms. Adria M. Garhart	 1987
Mr. David L. Geesaman	 2000
Mr. Dean S. Gilchrist	 1968
Dr. John W. Gillespie, Jr.	 1976
Mr. Joseph D. Giordano	 1983
Mr. Noel A. Goldstein	 1999
Mr. and Mrs. William D. Green	 1961
Ms. Aliza T. Greenblatt	 2009
Mr. Gregory S. Greer	 1973
Mr. J. Philip Greiner	 1968
Mr. and Mrs. Paul V. Grey	 1973
Mr. Eric F. Griesinger	 1981
Angelo Grillo, M.D.	 1983
Mr. Charles W. Gurney	 1954
Mr. Taiseer Habib	 2007
Dr. Carl W. Hall	 1950
Mr. H. Martin Halvorsen, Jr.	 1965
Mr. Richard F. Hammond	 1952
Mr. John S. Hamnett	 2006
Mr. Scott R. Hansen	 2001
Mr. and Mrs. Gerald L. Harrison	 1960
Mr. Fred G. Harvey	 1950
Mr. Kenneth W. Harwanko	 1979

Mr. Barry W. Hauf	 1967
Mr. and Mrs. John L. Haverstick, Jr.	 1969
Gary A. Hecht, Esq.	 1980
Mr. Mark J. Heller	 1981
Mr. and Mrs. David R. Helwig	 1973
Mr. and Mrs. Stephen C. Hemberger	 1978
Mr. Donald T. Hoffecker	 1951
Mr. Henry M. Holly III	 1980
Mr. Arthur J. Holveck	 1955
Mr. Gregory E. Homan	 1982
Mr. and Mrs. Edwin F. Hopkins	 2000
Mr. and Mrs. John W. Hopkins	 1983
Mr. and Mrs. Mark W. Hopkins	 1980
Mr. Clinton H. Hubbard, Jr.	 1968
Ms. Maureen F. Huber	 1983
Mabeth W. Hudson, Esq.	 1982
Mr. John I. Hudson	 1981
Mr. and Mrs. George S. Hudson	 1956
Mr. Donald J. Hufford	 1972
Mr. and Mrs. John D. Hukill	 1954
Mr. David Hutton	 1967
Mr. and Mrs. Frank S. Hyer II	 1958
Mr. Robert H. C. Irwin	 1951
Mr. Thomas J. Itchkawich	 1983
Mr. and Mrs. Edward C. Jackson	 1983
Mr. Michael H. Jacobson	 1982
Mr. David L. Jacoby	 1976
Mr. Carl H. Jahn	 1950
Mr. Keith R. Jamison	 1990
Mr. Colby C. Janisch	 2006
Ms. Deirdre B. Jayko	 2011
Mr. Scott T. Jednacz	 1972
Mr. and Mrs. Charles E. Joanedis	 1973
Mr. Adriaan Jobse	 1962
Mr. Brian B. Johnson	 2004
Mr. Stephen B. Johnson	 1976
Mr. Ernest E. Jones	 1992
Mr. William R. Jorgensen	 1967
Mr. and Mrs. Edward J. Kaliski	 1957
Dr. Anette M. Karlsson	
Mr. Clayton D. Kauffman, Jr.	 1958
Dr. and Mrs. Michael Keefe	
Dr. Jerome T. Kegelman	 1978
Mr. and Mrs. James W. Kegelman	 1988

Ms. Elizabeth M. Keighley	 2007
Mr. Edward J. Kelczewski	 1960
Mr. and Mrs. John B. Kelly	 1983
Mr. and Mrs. Darrell C. Kelly	 1985
Mr. Donald B. Kiddoo	 1952
Mr. Brent L. King	 1996
Mr. Irvin B. King	 1965
Dr. Durand R. Kinloch III	 1961
Mr. Robert W. Kinney	 1970
Dr. and Mrs. Stephen P. Kinsey	 1977
Mr. William J. Kistler	 2011
Dr. and Mrs. Howard S. Kliger	 1967
Frederick H. Kohloss, P.E. Esq.	 1951
Mr. Steven J. Krinsky	 1979
Mr. and Mrs. Eric L. Krueger	 1980
Mr. Michael D. Kutzer	 2005
Mr. and Mrs. George K. Lacsny	 1972
Dr. Feng-Chyuan Lai	 1985
Mr. Alfred Lanci	 1951
Mr. James R. Laser	 1969
Mr. and Mrs. Timothy C. Latimer	 1987
Mr. Earle W. Leaman	 1948
Mr. and Mrs. Carter M. Ledeker	 1979
Dr. Herman R. Leep	 1967
Mr. Mark O. LeFevre	 1976
Mr. George A. Leleko	 1972
Mr. and Mrs. Laurence I. Levinson	
Mr. and Mrs. C. Jackson Levis	 1950
Mr. Allen C. Liddicoat	 1971
Mr. Charles J. Litz, Jr.	 1951
Dr. Chia-Seng Liu	 1965
Mr. and Mrs. Robert E. Long	 1976
Mr. William H. Lotter, Jr.	 1956
Mr. and Mrs. Robert D. Lowe	 1951
Mr. John P. Ludman	 1992
Mr. and Mrs. Frederick G. Ludman	 1969
Mr. and Mrs. William M. Lydick	 1995
Mr. Wayne A. Lyons	 1961
Mr. G. Greer MacMasters, Jr.	 1958
Mr. and Mrs. Robert J. Maegerle	 1959
Mr. and Mrs. David J. Maguigan	 1970
Mr. and Mrs. Fredric J. Mainwaring, Jr.	 1960
Mr. John F. Maiorano	 1957
Mr. Paul J. Manning	 1985

Mr. and Mrs. Jon P. Martin	 1982
Mr. Thomas R. Masino, Jr.	 1990
Dr. Roopesh Mathur	 2002
Mr. William G. Mavity	 1972
Mr. Michael C. McCabe	 1980
Mr. Joseph E. McCafferty	 1957
Mr. Raymond A. McCauley	 2009
Mr. John A. McGeehan	 1991
Mr. Richardson D. McKelvie	 1979
Mr. and Mrs. Thomas A. McKenna	 1952
Mr. Kyle F. McLean	 2011
Mr. John S. McWilliams	 1990
Mr. Louis A. Meli, Jr.	 1949
Mr. and Mrs. Jeffrey L. Melrose	
Mr. William J. Merlini	 1977
Mr. Douglas C. Merrell	 1975
Mr. and Mrs. Steven J. Messick	 1992
Mr. William W. Michalcewiz	 1991
Mr. Bradley Miller	 2009
Mr. and Mrs. William S. Miller, Jr.	 1943
Mr. Earl S. Miller, Jr.	 1954
Mr. and Mrs. Edward A. Miller	 1963
Mr. and Mrs. Edward A. Milligan	 1952
Mr. Edward G. Milligan	 1984
Dr. James P. Modrak	 1967
Mr. Kenneth J. Mogan	 1984
Mr. Robert T. Monaghan, Sr.	 1952
Ms. Grace A. Moore	 1987
Mr. and Mrs. G. Franklin Moore	 1949
Mr. and Mrs. Reza F. Moqtaderi	 1971
Mr. James Morrash	 1957
Mr. and Mrs. William T. Morris	 1961
Ms. Anne W. Morrison	 1969
Mr. and Mrs. John L. Morrow, Jr.	 1973
Mr. and Mrs. Sepehr Mostaghim	 1970
Mr. and Mrs. Craig W. Murray	 1993
Mr. and Mrs. Lawrence E. Murray	 1958
Martha Meaney Murray, M.D.	 1987
Mr. and Mrs. William L. Natale	 1949
Mr. Pavel B. Nedanov	 2002
Mr. Alvin E. Neiger, Jr.	 1960
Mr. Mark A. Neuman	 1987
Mr. and Mrs. J. David Nicoll	 1968
Mr. Christpher G. Nolte	 1990
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Mr. and Mrs. David R. Helwig ................... *1973

Mr. and Mrs. Paul N. Costello.................... 1966

Mr. and Mrs. James B. Foulk .......................1959

Mr. Jeffrey W. Foulk .......................................1982

Mr. John K. Ryder............................................1986

Mr. and Mrs. John B. Kelly............................1983

Mr. William G. Mavity.....................................1972

*Designated to Department of Mechanical Engineering



Mr. Gregory A. Norsworthy	 1996
Mr. Paul E. Oberdorfer III	 1971
Mr. and Mrs. William M. O’Connell, Jr.	 1981
Mrs. Lois B. Olsen	
Ms. Sarah L. O’Neill	 2009
Mr. Richard T. Onley	 1950
Mr. and Mrs. Timothy C. O’Shea	 2000
Mr. David C. Palma	 2009
Mr. Richard L. Pase	 1963
Mr. and Mrs. William S. Patterson, Jr.	 1958
Mr. Charles W. Pell	 1983
Dominick Perfetti, Jr., P.E.	 1985
Mr. and Mrs. Richard W. Perry	 1956
Mr. John L. Peterson	 1958
Mr. Gary N. Peterson	 1987
Mr. and Mrs. Oren B. Phillips, Jr.	 1968
Mr. Michael J. Pietrobono	 1986
Mr. Albert R. Piha	 1982
Dr. and Mrs. William A. Podgorski	 1970
Mr. and Mrs. Frederick W. Polaski	 1971
Mr. and Mrs. James H. Poole	 1972
Mr. Steven R. Poole	 1986
Mr. Spencer K. Popejoy	 2009
Mr. and Mrs. Barry H. Pritchard	 1965
Mr. John M. Pursell	 1949
Mr. and Mrs. Harvey B. Pyle	 1979
Ms. Kelley A. Pyle	 2011
Mr. and Mrs. Lauri R. Pyle	 1974
Mr. and Mrs. Kennith L. Quesenberry	 1984
James M. Radka, P.E.	 1976
Ms. Lauren A. Rallo	
Mr. Ted Rausch	 1980
Mr. Richard J. Readdy	 2011
Mr. and Mrs. James R. Reagan	 1949
Mr. Barry A. Record	 1983
Mr. Lewis L. Reign, Jr.	 1948
Mr. and Mrs. Kevin Reynolds	 1977
Mr. and Mrs. H. Allen Riblett	 1977
Commander Donald R. Rice	 1973
Mr. William D. C. Richards	 1963
Mr. and Mrs. Julian W. Rittenhouse	 1950
Mr. Ferdinand C. Ritter	 1949

Mr. Donald R. Ritter	 1971
Mr. Miguel A. Rodriguez-Labarca	 1993
Mr. Robert J. Rothschilds	 1984
Mr. Jon G. Rowe	 1983
Mr. Daniel J. Ruhlman	 2010
Mr. John K. Ryder	 1986
Ms. Ursula F. Sadiq	 1991
Mr. Richard B. Sager	 1955
Dr. and Mrs. James N. Scarborough	 1969
Mr. Douglas K. Schehr	 1983
Mr. Andrew P. Schmalz	 2006
Mr. Thomas F. Sealman	 1962
Ms. Kathleen A. Sear	 2008
Mr. Amir R. Sedigh Haghighat	 2009
Dr. and Mrs. Barry S. Seidel	 1953
Mr. Philip K. Seidel	 1987
Mr. and Mrs. Michael B. Seitel	 1987
Mr. and Mrs. George J. Sestak	 1972
Mr. Larry L. Shafer	 1974
Mr. and Mrs. E. Michael Shannon	 1977
Dr. Joseph J. S. Shen	 1973
Mr. and Mrs. Michael R. Sherretz	 2001
Balvinder Singh, P.E.	 1985
Mr. and Mrs. Robert J. Singley	 1972
Mr. George T. Singley, Jr.	 1944
James W. Sloan	 1985
Mr. Joseph P. Smiley	 1978
Mr. and Mrs. Alton P. Smith, Jr.	 1966
Mr. James B. Smoker	 1989
Mr. Price K. Snyder	 1951
Mr. Matthew P. Spencer	 2000
Mr. and Mrs. J. Bruce Spiller	 1973
Mr. Jonathan R. Stahl	 1990
Dr. Nancy R. Sottos	 1984
Mr. Donald H. Starr	 1975
Mr. George F. Starzmann	 1959
Mr. and Mrs. John R. Starzmann	 1968
Mr. Matthew A. Stauffer	 1987
Dr. Frederick P. Stecher	 1964
Mr. and Mrs. Jeffrey P. Stein	 1967
Mr. and Mrs. Eugene N. Sterling, Jr.	 1967
Mr. John J. Stevens	 1990

Mr. Frank A. Stevens	 1957
Mr. and Mrs. Robert L. Stevens	 1958
Mr. and Mrs. Richard B. Stickel	 1980
Mr. and Mrs. G. Mark Stofega, Jr.	 1967
Mr. Francis W. Strahorn	 1947
Mr. and Mrs. Barry L. Strohmeier	 1981
Mr. Walter P. Stroud, Jr.	 1967
Mr. Scott R. Stuart	 1993
Mr. and Mrs. Terry L. Stuchlik	 1976
Dr. Walter B. Sturek, Sr.	 1971
Dr. Swaminathan Subbiah	 1989
Mr. and Mrs. Francis J. Suppe	 1963
Dr. Richard D. Swope	 1960
Mr. and Mrs. Wayne Szostak	 1964
Mr. and Mrs. William J. Tansey	 1970
Mr. and Mrs. George G. Tatnall	 1957
Dr. William J. Taylor, Jr.	 1983
Mr. and Mrs. John S. Thackrah, Jr.	 1979
Mr. Robert H. Thompson	 1957
Mr. Leon L. Thompson	 1958
Mr. and Mrs. Albert A. Thorp	 1950
Dr. Xiao L. Tong	 1998
Mr. and Mrs. David C. Trimble	 1950
Mr. and Mrs. R. Martin Tucker	 1979
Mr. Charles L. Van Meter, Jr.	 1951
Dr. Barry P. Van West	 1990
Mr. Michael V. Vari	 1986
Mr. and Mrs. Kent A. Vendrick	 1972
Mr. Charles R. Vining	 1982
Mr. and Mrs. Stephen S. Vinson	 1982
Mr. and Mrs. Anthony J. Vitale	 1981
Mr. Robert R. Volkman	 1949
Mr. and Mrs. Kenneth R. Waeber	 1977
Joseph A. Walkowski, Jr., Esq.	 1971
Dr. Xiangyu Wang	 2004
Mr. and Mrs. Kevin W. Warren	 1992
Mr. Newton G. Wattis	 1961
Cynthia A. Heldt, M.D.	 1977
Lt. Cdr. Margaretmary T. Weidert	 1972
Dr. Jeffrey C. Weil	 1967
Mr. James C. Weil	 1970
Mr. and Mrs. Robert A. Werner	 1984

Mr. and Mrs. Edward D. Western	 1965
Captain Walter E. White, Jr.	 1956
Mr. Thomas J. Whitney	 1989
Mr. Kenneth L. Wiggins	 1972
Mr. Sean W. Wilcox	 2011
Mr. and Mrs. M. Jeffrey Willey	 1980
Mr. and Mrs. Dale W. Wilson	 1977
Dr. David L. Wimberley	 1969
Mr. Jeffrey A. Wineholt Sr.	 1996
Mr. Edwin L. Wisseman	 1969
Mr. Fred Wolpert	 1969
Mr. Thomas A. Wood, Jr.	 1951
Dr. Jin Yan	 2007
Dr. Da-Jie Yang	 1997
Mr. Aristedes Yiournas	 2000
Dr. and Mrs. Bruce A. Yost	 1979
Dr. and Mrs. James N. Zaiser	 1957
Mr. and Mrs. Howard J. Zwick	 1988

In Memoriam
E. Douglas Huggard (BME ’55, MME ’61) 
died October 23, 2011 at 77, following a 
long battle with Parkinson’s disease. 

Doug spent 37 years with Atlantic 
Electric in southern New Jersey where he 
joined as a junior engineer, and retired as 
CEO and chairman of the board. 

He was instrumental in creating the 
School of Engineering at Glassboro State 
College, now Rowan University. In 1999, 
the UD College of Engineering honored 
Doug with the Outstanding Alumnus 
Award, and again in 2010 with the 
Distinguished Career Award. 

Courtesy of Fort Myers News-Press
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UDconnection.com. UD and the UD Alumni Association (UDAA) have collaborated 
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